Fall 2023



S

z

ESI

0

ပ ()

_

NEN

I S

CHUR

GLICAN

The News N Views

3rd Annual ACW Fall Gathering

Saturday, October 14, 2023 10:00 am - 2:30 pm St. John the Divine, 21299 River Road, Maple Ridge

9:30 am Registration, coffee/tea & muffins 10:00 am Holy Eucharist, Reverend Laurel Dahill 11:30 am Guest Speaker: Reverend Jessica Schaap, Missioner for Christian Formation - the lifelong journey of maturing into the mind, heart, and practice of Christ. 12:30 pm Lunch 1:30 pm Business Meeting

Please pre-register before: October 4th. acw.kelly@gmail.com
Cost \$15 per person.

'for where 2 or 3 are gathered in my name, there am I among them.' Matthew 18:20

Please join us for a wonderful day of fellowship Visit with friends & make new friends!

'perfume & incense bring joy to the heart, and the pleasantness of one's friend springs from her earnest counsel.' Proverbs 27:9

Patron: Bishop John Stephens

Theme: "Thrive in God's Service"
Prayer Partner: Diocese of Athabasca



President Kelly Bowman's Message

Welcome September and all its activities. While it was nice to enjoy a summer break it's also nice to have regular routine and activities again. I hope everyone enjoyed a pleasant summer. Perhaps busy with family and friends or enjoying warm weather in the garden or with a good book to relax. The main event for the board was finding a suitable warehouse. With the help of a good agent who sifted out many unsuitable locations we

found our new home in Surrey. With our treasurer Mary's keen business sense we negotiated a good five year contract. Many volunteers including family members were instrumental with the move. A huge thank you to all of you.

Our grand opening was wonderful. The Lord was with us as our chaplain, The Rev. Miranda lead us with a blessing prayer. In the bishops absence we were happy to have our Fraser archdeacon, The Ven. Luisito Engnan join us in celebration. As Vicar of

Christ the Redeemer and St Michael's Surrey, he was delighted to have our operation right in the middle of his churches. We had over 50 people join us for the big event including Marni Crossley from the Diocese of Ottawa and secretary of our National Board. I met people that had been absent from ACW for a while and some new people. We had women anxious to join Beth and the Monday volunteers. Quite possibly we will start up another day to work with the bales and helping others in the community. I received many kind and positive comments about the new location. I'm confident that the project was successful. I believe it is a new start for us to build upon our membership and meeting more friends. We are growing in many ways.

As I've met with more of our members and groups, I discovered many hard working and devoted women. You are an inspiration and I wondered how others will keep up to you. Reality is that for many we can't. I realized that it may be what keeps some women away. I heard about friendship groups. These sounded like a great alternative that needed to be expanded upon. I knew that I had to go out to the parishes to invite women to be ACW friends. Our chaplain suggested I seek a letter of introduction from Bishop John. He was happy to assist. The bishop is very supportive of our ACW and the work we do. His communications officer, Randy Murray was instrumental in pulling out my ideas and encouraging me to write a letter. Both are now out in circulation. I pray that you support this new adventure. I need your participation in getting me invited to your church and more importantly that you will give a warm welcome to those interested in joining us through friendship circles or to your groups. I believe it's time to change our worker bee image to one of fellowship. Let us embrace this opportunity to show God's love to others as written in 1John 4:7 Dear friends, let us love one another, for

Love comes from God. Everyone who loves has been born of God and knows God.

Let's put our constitution into practice. A: To unite women in fellowship of worship, study and stewardship which will deepen and strengthen their own spiritual lives, and which will lead them into Christian service everywhere.

B: To arouse and sustain an informed interest and participation in the mission of the church.

This may also be an opportunity for each of us to deepen our fellowship with God. As Paul said in Romans 1:12. *That you and I will be mutually encouraged by each other's faith.*

It's also important that we never stop learning and growing. Isn't it wonderful that we can do this together? I'm very grateful for the people that God has put in my life that have taught and inspired me throughout the years. They have been a huge influence of the woman I am today. I pray that I too can be one of those people for others.

We have another "new idea" coming to ACW. Please read ahead to the message from our chaplain. I hope that you take the opportunity to join Rev. Miranda with her spiritual workshop.

Should you have an idea you would like to share, please feel free to talk with me. Let's all grow together. See how beautiful we are transfigured by God.

Our Fall Gathering is coming up on October 14 at St. John the Divine in Maple Ridge. St. John doesn't have an ACW group. Our own Ann Blue advised me of their interest. I was delighted with the idea of them hosting us as a way to learn more about ACW. Again, I could hear God calling to me to welcome new women to join us. Rev. Laurel invited me to speak with her congregation on October 1st. This was my first of many invitations. I know in my heart that this is what God has planned for me. I'm happy to be his humble servant on this mission. Please join me and many board members on this journey.

As we gather for thanksgiving in October, may we give thanks to God for all his lessons, inspirations and blessings.

Your friend in Christ, Kelly Bowman ACW President, Diocese of New Westminster



Page 2 FALL 2023

A Letter From Bishop Stephens

To the Parish Lay and Clergy Leaders of the Diocese, July 24, 2023

I am writing to commend the very good work of the Anglican Church Women in the Diocese of New Westminster.

The president of our Diocesan ACW, Ms. Kelly Bowman, in collaboration with the ACW Board and others is enthusiastically planning a refresh of the ACW Society profile. Kelly would like to visit parishes to share information about the exciting work, ministry, and future of the ACW and invite all women to be part of the ACW's newly organized and growing, *Friendship Circle*.

Over the years, the ACW in the Diocese of New Westminster have played an active role supporting the life of individual parishes and strengthening the life of our diocese. In most recent times the ACW has supported students preparing for ordination, hospital chaplaincy, the work of the bishop, creating bales of clothing and other items for those in need in northern Canada.

They have also been instrumental in partnering with the Anglican Foundation, with a gift of \$100,000, to launch a fund for retired clergy in the Anglican Church of Canada's northern dioceses. Other groups and individuals have in turn supported this fund so that it has grown to allow even greater support. This fund will support individual retiring clergy to find housing in retirement—many clergy in this part of our Church do not have a stipend while in ministry.

I encourage you to invite Kelly Bowman to visit your parish on a Sunday and share in-person with members of the congregation. Please contact Kelly via email: acw.kelly@gmail.com to book a day when she can visit. I commend the work of the Diocesan ACW to you, as it is appreciated across our beloved Anglican Church of Canada.

In Christ, The Right Rev. John R. Stephens

Anglican Church Women & "Friendship Circles"

Over more than century, from the Women's Auxiliary to Anglican Church Women to Friendship Circles, our relationships remain constant: "FRIENDS"

The ACW is well known for their work and ministry in churches and the community. But did you know that we are also a group of friends?

Friendships are gifts from God. For Jesus tells us in *John 15:12-14* – "Love each other as I have loved you. The greatest love a person can have for his friends is to give his life for them. And you are my friends."

From the beginning of time, women have been a source of strength and comfort for one another. We still are! In the book of *Ruth* we read of the devotion between Ruth and Naomi. *Ruth* 1:16, "But Ruth replied" Don't urge me to leave you or to turn back from you. Where you go, I will go, and where you stay, I will stay. Your people will be my people and your God my God."

We all need friends and friends can be found in your church family. *Proverbs 27:9* "Perfume and incense bring joy to the heart, and the pleasantness of one's friend springs from her earnest counsel."

ACW groups and meetings aren't just for planning church bazaars, strawberry teas, and funeral receptions. It's also about fellowship and study. We're here to encourage and help one another in our relationship with God. As Paul said in *Romans 1:12* "That you and I will be mutually encouraged by each other's faith."

With school, work, family and dealing with the realities of getting older it has become increasingly more difficult for some to be part of a regular ACW group. Not enough time or energy to participate in events and activities. However, we all have the desire to "belong", to be part of something special, to be cared for and to care for others. A Friendship Circle might be the answer. The occasional phone call, text, or email to ask for a prayer, to celebrate something special or just to chat may be all you need at this time. A gathering a couple times a year for personal interaction and human connection is always a good thing. Anglican Church Women are here for you. Be part of our Friendship Circle. Love and be loved.

It's time to "rethink" ACW. Hit the "refresh" button. Fill your life with friendships and the love of God.

1 John 4:7 "Dear friends, let us love one another, for love comes from God. Everyone who loves has been born of God and knows God."

Your Friend.

Kelly Bowman, President, Anglican Church Women DONW

YOU ARE LOVED

By Rev. Miranda Sutherland, ACW Chaplain

"It is love alone that gives worth to all things." - Teresa
"The more you are motivated by love, the more fearless and free your actions will be." – Desmond Tutu

It is with immense joy and gratitude that I write to extend thanks for the invitation and opportunity to write this article for the ACW Fall 2023 Newsletter. I am using it as an invitation to all of you, our beloved members of the ACW, to participate in a very special workshop that has been thoughtfully designed with you in mind.

Over the decades, you have been central in the heart and soul of our community, embodying the true essence of love, service, and dedication. Your unwavering commitment to volunteering, your tireless efforts to share your wisdom, and the love you have poured into every endeavor have left an indelible mark on our hearts and in our community. We want to take a moment to celebrate you—your incredible journeys, your invaluable contributions, and your enduring spirit. Each of you has been a beacon of light, radiating love and compassion to all who have had the privilege of knowing you and your contribution to the ACW in your various parishes. It is now your turn to receive. You are being gifted with two Spiritual Workshops: One in the Fall and the other in the Winter.

The Fall Workshop will be virtual on November 14, 2023 at 10:00 am for those who prefer the daytime, and at 7:00 pm for those who can be only available in the evening. The theme for the Workshop is "I am Loved by Love". You are loved.

"I am Loved by Love" is more than just a theme; it is a testament to the profound truth that has guided our lives. It is a recognition that the love we have shared with others is a reflection of the divine love that has enveloped us throughout our spiritual journey.

This concept of "I am Loved by Love" is therefore rooted in the idea of the Agape love - the unconditional love surrounds and embraces all of us. It draws from the belief that "God is Love," written in scriptures, specifically in the New Testament. One of the most well-known references can be found in the First Epistle of John, in the New Testament, where it states: "Whoever does not love does not know God, because God is love." (1 John 4:8, NIV)

The workshop will include reflections on the 16th century Teresa of Ávila and contemporary theologian Archbishop Desmond Tutu. While Teresa of Ávila and Desmond Tutu come from different historical and cultural

contexts, there are indeed some interesting comparisons to be made when exploring the concept of "I am Loved by Love" through their lenses. Both figures have made significant contributions to spirituality, and they each emphasize love as a central theme in their teachings and actions.

Exploring the concept of "I am Loved by Love" through their lenses can provide valuable insights into the ways in which divine love is understood, experienced, and expressed in the spiritual journey and in the pursuit of social justice and reconciliation.

The workshop will be a heartwarming and enriching experience and there may even be renewed bonds of friendship. Please share the poster below and invite members in the parish, family and friends. It is hoped that this "I am Loved by Love" Workshop will be a source of comfort, profound sense of peace, inspiration, and spiritual growth, as it underscores the idea that you are cherished and valued by a loving and compassionate Triune God.

Wishing for all of you and your families, Happy Thanksgiving, a great start of the new Liturgical Year, a wonderful Christmas Season and a Happy 2024.



Opening Of The New ACW Warehouse

On Saturday, September 9th the new warehouse was opened with a blessing from Mother Miranda. It was well attended by many women and some men. It was a perfect Saturday morning to do the blessing outside.

This is the start of a new beginning for the ACW. We look forward to strive and thrive, to have new members and open the doors for the younger generation for many years to come. What a fantastic turn out with so many positive comments with more ladies wanting to volunteer.

Everyone was happy we are off to a great start. We the board members feel pleased, and that the membership is strong and will keep going for many more years The layout of the new warehouse is beautiful irrespective the board room upstairs.

We know the stairs are going to be challenging for some people. The location of the warehouse is very central, and in a complex where there's many businesses, where we will be recognized with so much exposure.

Thank you all that spent many hours in packing up at the previous warehouse in Burnaby and coming to the new one and unpacking, getting it ready for the opening day and all the husbands that spent

many hours also helping. What a great team effort. There was lots of laughter and fellowship and a lovely potluck. LET ALL THAT YOU DO BE DONE IN LOVE-1CORINTHIANS 16:14

By Amelia Foster ACW Diocesan Vice President of New Westminster



God Speaks To Women

Have you ever noticed how in the scriptures men are always going up into the mountains to commune with the Lord?

Yet in the scriptures we hardly ever hear of women going to the mountains. But we know why — right?

Because the women were too busy keeping life going; they couldn't abandon babies, meals, homes, fires, gardens, and a thousand responsibilities to make the climb into the mountains!

I was talking to a friend the other day, saying that as a modern woman I feel like I'm never "free" enough from my responsibilities, never in a quiet enough space I want with God. Her response floored me, "That is why God comes to women.

Men have to climb the mountain to meet God, but God comes to women where ever they are." I have been pondering on her words for weeks and have searched my scriptures to see that what she said is true.

God does in deed come to women where they

are, when they are doing their ordinary, everyday work. He meets them at the wells where they draw water for their families, in their homes, in their kitchens, in their gardens. He comes to them as they sit beside sickbeds, as they give birth, care for the elderly, and perform necessary mourning and burial rites.

Even at the empty tomb, Mary was the first to witness Christ's resurrection, she was there because she was doing the womanly chore of properly preparing Christ's body for burial.

In these seemingly mundane and ordinary tasks, these women of the scriptures found themselves face to face with divinity.

So if — like me — you ever start to be moan the fact that you don't have as much time to spend in the mountains with God as you would like. Remember, God comes to women. He knows where we are and the burdens we carry. He sees us, and if we open our eyes and our hearts we will see Him, even in the most ordinary places and in the most ordinary things.

He lives. And he's using a time such as this to speak to women around the world.

Page 5 THE NEWS N VIEWS

Sales & Bazaars Around The Diocese



Newcomers Lunch

October 1st at 11:30 am
The Church of the Holy Trinity
15115 Roper Avenue,
White Rock

St. George Fort Langley ACW will also serve hot dogs during the <u>Cranberry Festival</u> on Saturday October 7



Young Rembrandts

an art day in our hall on
October 20th
8am to 4pm.
The Church of the Holy Trinity
15115 Roper Avenue, White Rock

St. Hilda's **Bake & Craft Sale**November 24 & 25th

in trail Bay Mall

Fall Bazaar

St John the Apostle
2208 St Johns St, Port Moody
November 4
10:00 am to 3:00 pm
Watch Facebook: St John the
Apostle (Port Moody) for
details in early October.

St. George Fort Langley ACW will serve hot chocolate, coffee and cookies following the Remembrance Day ceremony

on Saturday November 11.



St George Fort Langley ACW will host the

115th Annual Christmas Bazaar
Saturday December 2
10am to 2pm.

Christmas Bazaar

St. Thomas Anglican Church, 2444 East 41st Avenue, Vancouver, Saturday, December 2 10AM to 3PM. Jams, Jellies are available. Sewing, Knitting, Crafts, Books & Pictures, Baking, Gourmet items will all be available.

Christmas Bazaar

Saturday, December 2.
St. Helen's, Surrey
10787 128th Street
There will a be a raffle, lunch, as well as, tables for home baking, pantry items (jams, pickles, etc.) and previously loved jewelry and books.

FALL 2023

A Tribute to Margaret Strocel

This wonderful unassuming Anglican Church Women is starting on a new adventure as she moves to Vancouver Island to be closer to her family.

In reviewing the AGM Annuals, we see that Margaret was Area 6 representative to the Board which included Christ Church, Hope; St. Andrews, Langley and St. George Fort Langley. In 2010 there was a reorganization of the areas which became Greater Vancouver/North Shore (areas 1 & 2), North East Fraser (areas 4 & 6) and South West Fraser (area 5).

WA Memorial House was sold in 2011 and a warehouse in Burnaby was leased and called ACW Place.

In 2016, Margaret singlehandedly resurrected the St. Matthew's ACW from a Friendship Group to a very active ACW Branch as their President. Their Outreach from within the parish (Vestry lunches, Lenten Quiet Day lunches, Easter hampers, Spring Suppers, St. Nicholas craft fair); in the larger Diocese (crafted items for Mission to Seafarers, clothing donations and blankets and baby layettes to the Bales to the North);



Local community (financial support to "My House" in Mission, and the "Foundry" in Abbotsford through thank offerings collected at each meeting); Nation-wide and Internationally through PWRDF is well known.

Margaret became a Member-At-Large for the second time on the Diocesan Board in 2016 and remained until 2019 keeping in touch with 7 parishes and representing them on the ACW Board as well as continuing as President and active member of St.

Matthews ACW. She attended the First National Gathering of Anglican Women in Ancaster, ON in 2017 which was an

amazing event for all who attended.

Margaret's quiet way of getting things done will be missed and we wish her well in her new place.

Thank you for all your service, Margaret.

With Love and Blessings

Your ACW Board

News From St. George's, Fort Langley ACW

In June ACW members visited the new facility for Langley Meals on Wheels at 2900 - 272nd Street in Aldergrove.

We enjoyed an informative tour of the kitchen and cafe areas, led by Shannon Woykin, Executive Director of LMOW followed by lunch and then a regular meeting. We learn from the website that "Langley Meals on Wheels has been serving fresh, wholesome meals, delivered right to your door in Langley for over 40 years.

We have fresh hot meal options along with frozen options. Our caring volunteers provide friendly social interaction for those living alone. We help our clients feel safe knowing that a volunteer will check on their well-being on delivery days and we will respond quickly if an emergency arises.

We help people to retain independence in the comfort of their own homes." For more info visit. https://lmow.ca/



Page 7 THE NEWS N VIEWS

A Thanksgiving Blessing

May an abundance of gratitude burst forth as you reflect upon what you have received.

May thanksgiving overflow in your heart, and often be proclaimed in your prayer.

May you gather around the table of your heart the ardent faithfulness, kindness, and goodness of each person who is true to you.

May the harvest of your good actions bring forth plentiful fruit each day.

May you discover a cache of hidden wisdom among the people and events that have brought you distress and sorrow.

May your basket of blessings surprise you with its rich diversity of gifts and its opportunities for growth.

May all that nourishes and resources your life bring you daily satisfaction and renewed hope.

May you slow your hurried pace of life so you can be aware of, and enjoy, what you too easily take for granted.

May you always be open, willing, and ready to share your blessings with others.

May you never forget the Generous One who loves you lavishly and unconditionally.

~Joyce Rupp



Be Well, Be Safe.

Strategies to protect you(th) from trafficking, exploitation, gangs, and online bullying.

Keynote Speaker: Cathy Peters, beamazingcampaign.org

Cost: FREE for the public, parents and youth Date: October 18, 2023 Time: 7:30pm–8:30pm; doors open at 7:00pm Location: Abbotsford Arts Centre 2329 Crescent Way, Abbotsford

Founders, Benefactors and Missionaries of the Anglican Church of Canada Memorial 18 September

On this day in 1893 the first General Synod of the Church of England in the Dominion of Canada closed its deliberations with a Service of Thanksgiving. The Canadian Church was no longer three separate provinces, united only through their common obedience to the archbishop of Canterbury. It was now an autonomous national Church, united in itself as a full member of the Anglican family of churches throughout the world. Today we commemorate this historic event in the life of our Church, and take the occasion to give thanks for all those men and women who contributed in various ways, both great and small, to building the Anglican way of life in this nation of Canada.

We may well feel like the author of the Letter to the Hebrews who, as he reckoned up the heroes of faith, finally had to confess: "And what more shall we say? For time would fail me to tell of Gideon, Barak, Jephthah, of David and Samuel and the prophets." Just so, time would fail us now to tell of all the founders and missionaries who settled the Church and the gospel among us — Charles Inglis of Nova Scotia, George Mountain of Quebec and Francis Fulford of Montreal, John Strachan of Toronto and Benjamin Cronyn of Huron, John McLean of Saskatchewan, George Hills of British Columbia, and William Bompas of Athabasca. And what of all those who never held high office in the Church — all the faithful clergy and people who joined together to build the churches and nourish the parish communities that dot this land: time would certainly fail us even to begin to tell of them!

We may use this feast to reflect upon the history of our own parishes and to recall with thanksgiving the founders, benefactors, and missionaries who, having laid the one foundation which is Jesus Christ, went on to raise, adorn, and sustain the Anglican household of faith in our own corners of Canada.

If you are interested in viewing more check under Authorized Liturgical Texts on the Anglican Church of Canada website.

https://www.anglican.ca/wp-content/uploads/ForAlltheSaints.pdf

GRAINS OF SALT

Small things can make a Big difference

Eye Glasses

There are many groups that collect used glasses, for passing on to people without the means to buy them. Some are used in cooperation with visiting doctors doing surgery in Third World countries. Lenscrafters and Costco have branches in many areas, and accept glasses, which they check, clean and take to poor areas (including the downtown eastside) where they do clinics with Ophthalmologists. Because no cost is involved to us this can be a good outlet, and branches are encouraged to find their own nearest store.

POSTAGE STAMPS

Used stamps are prepared for sale by the friends of Arthur Turner Training School, in Iqaluit, Nunavut. The proceeds go to assist the Theological students at the school. Expenses are high, because of the distances to be travelled, and the whole family usually comes to Iqulait to support the students. Some are now receiving distance education.

Stamps must have 1/4 inch of envelope left around the edge - remember this when you use a stamp, as someone may be collecting at the other end. Picture postcards are also valuable.

WOOLEN GOODS

Not exactly free, except that yarn seems to arrive at rummage sales, etc. and can be made into articles that will keep people warm and happy. Patterns and knitting needles, and some yarn are available through ACW Place. Toques, mitts, layettes, dollies and so on are always welcome for use in the bales, at Children's Hospital and for needy families, VST etc.

Blankets made by joining squares of remnant yarn together are well received by people who have very little. The personal touch makes a difference. In recent years, blankets have been welcomed by Triage, an agency on Powell Street that has provided floor space for homeless people during the very cold weather. The Salvation Army and the St James' Hospices have been grateful to receive some too. All sizes are useful - shoulder, lap and bed.

TRAVEL SOAP & SHAMPOO

These small items are provided in most hotels and motels. Those you do not use can be collected and used either for women & children in transition homes or are given to homeless shelters for use by the homeless people who come in for a warm shower. Only unused items please.

Pop Can Tabs

The ring tabs on pop cans are useful, as they are made of a harder, more expensive metal than the rest of the can. The cans still get ten cents on return. Currently our pop can tabs are going to BC/Alberta Guide Dogs to assist in training costs.

We are their largest supplier. They now get 75 cents a pound - it was \$2.00 but even at 75 cents it adds up.

We collect

- Good used men's and women's clothing
- Good used children's clothing
- New baby clothing and supplies
- Towels
- Bed linens
- Kitchen linens

THE BALES TO THE NORTH

We pack bales to parishes in the north of BC and Yukon. The supplies are used to stock thrift stores which offer a three-fold benefit. The items are sold for a small amount where the nearest stores can be many miles away over winter roads. This raise some funds to help support the church in the north and with the doors open, the coffee pot on, in an area with few social services it provides a safe place for people to talk. We have been doing this for many years and have received many compliments for the service from those who rely on the help. A list of what might be available is sent to discover current needs – i.e. is there a baby on the way?

Thirty or so bales leave two or three times a year. Canada Freightways charge us 50% of the regular rate to assist us with this outreach.

Worn towels and flannelette sheets are given to the SPCA.

Rummage Sale Leftovers

- *Books, especially paperbacks, and magazines with pictures are welcomed by Mission to Seafarers.
- *Blankets, sheets & spreads are useful for wrapping the Bales
- *And the good clothing can be sent to ACW Place for the bales.

We also send items to

Dress for Success for women who are re-entering the workforce.

Working Gear for men who are re-entering the workforce Mission to Seafarers – "hot socks", toques, magazines. Big Brothers – items not suitable for our needs







Social Action

Hotsocks must include wool. Please bring in November or email a board member to pick up if Surrey is too far for you.

Donations greatly appreciated on Mondays during the months except holidays. 9:00 am to Noon.

Calendar orders due in by September 26!

Beth

2023-2024 NEW WESTMINSTER DIOCESAN BOARD

President: Kelly Bowman, acw.kelly@gmail.com
Vice President: Amelia Foster, fosda@hotmail.com
Secretary: Alberta Rudolf, alberta.rudolf@gmail.com
Treasurer: Mary McIntyre, acwtreas@gmail.com
Past President: Gail Revitt, revittgail@gmail.com
Members

At Large: Ann Blue, blueann@shaw.ca

At Large: Judith Carling, judith_carling@yahoo.com
At Large: Sylvia Enga, sylviaanneenga@gmail.com
At Large: Dinali Fernando, defonsekad@gmail.com
At Large: Val Hampton, val_hampton@shaw.ca
At Large: Brigitte Laweng, rbusaing@shaw.ca
At Large: Judy Nicholson, bnichols@dccnet.com

Appointed Assistants

Chaplain: Reverend Mother Miranda Sutherland

allsaintsinchrist@gmail.com

Social Action: Beth Fortin, rcee99@hotmail.com

Vancouver Council of Women:

Alberta Rudolf, alberta.rudolf@gmail.com

Membership: Vera Morgan, morgan05@shaw.ca

Newsletter: Beth Fortin/Gail Revitt

Memorial Roll: Val Hampton Calendars: Sylvia Enga

The News N Views is compiled together by Gail Revitt and Beth Fortin.